

Syria

Quick Facts

Population: 19,398,448 (July 2020 est.)

Area: 187,437 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Arab ~50%, Alawite ~15%, Kurd ~10%, Levantine ~10%, other ~15% (includes Druze, Ismaili,

Imami, Nusairi, Assyrian, Turkoman, Armenian) GDP (official exchange rate): \$24.6 billion (2014 est.)

Source: CIA World FactBook (Last Updated October 2020)

Introduction

The history and demography of Syria, its governmental structure as a hereditary dictatorship, and the political staying power of clans from among the Alawis, a sect regarded by most Muslims as beyond the bounds of the faith, has made Syria uniquely fertile ground for Islamist and jihadist opposition. The Islamic State (IS), in its various forms dating back to its affiliation with Al Qaeda, received support from the Assad regime to wage war on the Iraqi government and Coalition forces after the overthrow of Saddam Hussein. The Assad regime has also provided shelter and support to various Islamist movements, including Lebanese Hezbollah and the Palestinian Hamas movement. After the outbreak of the country's popular uprising in March 2011, the government worked with allied extremist groups to help destroy the rebellion – a conflict which continues, in more muted form, to this day.

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

The Syrian Muslim Brotherhood (SMB)

The SMB is the oldest and most prominent of the country's oppositional Islamist movements. The Syrian chapter of the Brotherhood was established in 1946 under the leadership of Mustafa al-Siba'i. Emboldened by the French departure from Syria, and influenced by his time spent in Cairo with Muslim Brotherhood founder Hassan al-Banna, Al-Siba'i openly identified his network as that group's Syrian chapter. Like the Brotherhood's original branch in Egypt, the SMB promoted an anti-imperialist ideology.

This does not mean, however, that the SMB was a carbon copy of its parent organization at its founding; rather, the SMB retained its unique identity as a conglomeration of indigenous Sufi Islamic societies.⁵ Moreover, the Syrian branch of the Brotherhood was a small, elitist, and parliamentary institution. The SMB was always careful to stress its subordination to the Brotherhood's Supreme Guide (the organization's spiritual leader) in Cairo, but the operational significance of this allegiance appears to have been minimal,

and the SMB has always been almost entirely autonomous.⁶

The SMB had always been careful to present a non-sectarian image, even as it worked for a Sunni empowerment that would in practice have meant a reduction in the status of Syria's minorities. With Ba'athist rule beginning in 1963 (something that is, to date, uninterrupted), the societal dynamics in Syria became less accommodating for the SMB. The group was banned in 1963 and membership was deemed punishable by death in 1980. In response, the group went into systemic opposition and became a powerful element of the Islamist current that would dominate the anti-Ba'athist movement between 1963 and 1982.

Following the 1982 Hama uprising, in which the military, under the direction of Hafez al-Assad, killed as many as 40,000 people in that city in less than a month, 10 some members ceased opposition activity altogether and disaffiliated from the SMB. After a period of dormancy, in 1996 Ali Sadredeen al-Bayanuni took over the SMB, which was by then headquartered in Jordan. Al-Bayanuni sought to distance the SMB from violence and sectarianism, reinventing the group as a moderate conservative force that was committed to parliamentary democracy and rights for religious minorities—even going to far as to say a Christian or an Alawi would be acceptable as president, 11 and renouncing violence in 2001. 12

Al-Bayanuni worked assiduously in the early 2000s to strengthen the Brotherhood's ties to the secular opposition, and signed onto the October 2005 Damascus Declaration alongside a broad spectrum of Syrian oppositionists. The statement called on the Assad regime - weakened after its assassination of Lebanese prime minister Rafiq al-Hariri, which prompted a rebellion in Lebanon that ended the Syrian occupation there and generated global condemnation and isolation - to permit a "peaceful, gradual" democratic reform process.¹³

The Declaration did little to mobilize internal resistance to Assad, however. In 2006, the SMB formed an alliance with Abd al-Halim Khaddam, a prominent regime defector and Sunni ex-Ba'athist who had once served as vice-president. This union went nowhere, however. In 2009, after Israel's Operation CAST LEAD against Hamas in Gaza, the SMB under Al-Bayanuni changed direction again: publicly embracing a militant posture, attempting to defuse tensions with the Assad regime, using its support for Hamas to suspend opposition activities, and trying to have Qatar and Turkey mediate with Damascus. However, Assad did not bite and, in 2010, Al-Bayanuni and his Aleppine supporters lost the internal elections, being replaced by a Hamawi faction led by Muhammad Riad al-Shaqfa and his deputy, Mohammed Faruq Tayfur.¹⁴

In March 2011, the Arab revolutionary wave arrived in Syria in the form of mass anti-regime protests. In the latter months of 2011, after six months of mostly peaceful demonstrations, protesters began to pick up weapons to defend themselves from the regime's onslaught and Syria spiraled into an armed rebellion.

Both the protests and subsequent violence took the Brotherhood and its affiliates by surprise. The group's standard operating procedure is to work within systems to change them in directions it finds congenial, rather than fomenting revolution. ¹⁵ In the peripheral towns, where the Ba'ath party was more influential and where more economically disenfranchised people lived, people resorted to violence earlier. This class division—with the city-dwellers "bristl[ing] at the idea that they would be led by provincials"—was one of many cleavages Assad would seek to inflame to prevent a united front against his government. ¹⁶ The Brotherhood had no infrastructure of its own to contend with these events, so, for the purposes of distributing resources within the rebellion, it created a Civilian Protection Commission (CPC) in late 2011. By March 2012, the Brotherhood had openly endorsed violent resistance against the Assad regime. ¹⁷

In January 2013, the SMB formed the Shields of the Revolution Council, an alliance of militarized anti-government factions. ¹⁸ However, by August of the following year, the group dissolved, and its constituent parts were either absorbed by the Syrian Revolutionary Command Council ¹⁹ or absorbed into the so-called Sham Legion with other groups not previously affiliated with the SMB. ²⁰

Meanwhile, in November 2013, the SMB announced the formation of the National Party for Justice and the Constitution (otherwise known as the "Waad" or "Promise" Party). Waad's abilities to mobilize

and organize have proven lacking; although years in the making, the party's founding and beginnings were tumultuous.²¹ It formally launched in March 2014 from Istanbul, where some SMB members, including current leader Dr. Mohamed Hikmat Walid, had been in exile during the civil war.²² Like other Brotherhood-linked parties, Waad has attempted to distance itself from its Islamist links in favor of a nationalist platform.²³ However, this has not stymied speculation that it simply serves as an instrument of the Brotherhood's will in Syrian politics; in November 2014, the then-head of Waad resigned to assume leadership of the SMB. Moreover, the organization still funds much of the party's operations.²⁴

Currently fractured among several countries – including Syria itself after 2015, when hundreds of SMB members began to return despite membership in the organization being a capital offense²⁵ – the Syrian Brotherhood remains politically weak. Despite continued backing from the Turkish government, the SMB is not affiliated with any current member of the UN-guided post-civil war constitutional assembly.²⁶ While the official excuse was that the process was not sufficiently independent and therefore illegitimate, the real reason has more to do with the group's marginalization; the only constituent to the assembly affiliated with the SMB, Ahmad Sayyed Yousef, was forced out of the process days before any official stance by the Brotherhood was taken.²⁷

Hezbollah

Hezbollah, a key Iranian proxy designated a terror group by the U.S. State Department,²⁸ has been active in Syria in various capacities for decades. In 1982, the Assad regime allowed Iran's Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corp (IRGC) to set up a training camp within Syria's borders, in the Beqaa Valley. The activity was driven by Iran and Syria's shared adversarial relationship with Israel, whom the IRGC planned to target with the new fighters. Hezbollah's inaugural class was formed from this cadre.²⁹ However, the relationship fell apart due to infighting in the latter half of the decade, when the two countries began to compete for influence. The rift would last until 1990, when Iran and Syria agreed to cease their conflict and cooperate strategically.³⁰

The 1990s and 2000s marked a shift in the relationship between Hezbollah and the Syrian government. While the two were previously hostile, they now complimented one another, working toward mutual goals. When Syrian-Israeli peace talks ultimately failed in January 2000 and the latter unilaterally withdrew from Lebanon that May, the relationship between Syria and Iran, a historic adversary of Israel, was preserved.³¹ Between June 2000, when Bashar al-Assad ascended to head the Syrian government, and the outset of the Arab Spring in March 2011, the relationship between the Syrian government and the Iranian proxy assumed a more equal footing. In 2006, when Hezbollah and Israel engaged in a summer of conflict, Syria supplied Hezbollah with weaponry.³² In January 2011, Hezbollah party members and their allies, then in positions of authority within the Lebanese government, precipitated its constitutional collapse by simultaneously withdrawing from their posts.³³ This followed failed efforts by the Syrian and Saudi governments to jointly mediate tensions between Hezbollah and Lebanon's unity government after the latter permitted UN investigations into the assassination of Prime Minister Rafic Hariri, of which Hezbollah was suspected.³⁴

After the onset of the Syrian civil war in March 2011, the Syrian regime was increasingly propped up and defended by both Iran and Hezbollah.³⁵ For Hezbollah, the decision to do so was a strategic one; the group hoped to increase its foothold in Syria as a result of its involvement. In 2016, during an interview with Iranian state TV, retired General Mohammad Ali Al Falaki stated that Hezbollah had formed a new branch, the "Shia Liberation Army," the primary objective of which "would be to fight in Arab countries and would recruit heavily from non-Iranian Shia Muslims across the world."³⁶

Estimates from the Syrian Observatory for Human Rights place the number of Hezbollah fighters killed in the conflict at 1,697 as of March 2020.³⁷ This figure has likely increased since due to ongoing fighting involving Hezbollah.³⁸ Death at such a scale reflects that a significant contingent of the Hezbollah fighters has been dispatched to Syria over the conflict. In September 2017, one commander of the group

claimed that as many as 10,000 Hezbollah members had been dispatched to Syria at the height of the group's involvement.³⁹ While other estimates place the figure lower, at 7,000,⁴⁰ it nonetheless represents the largest deployment of Hezbollah fighters outside Lebanon to take place in the group's history.

The cost to Hezbollah has not been solely human. In May 2020, an Iranian parliamentarian told state media that the country – Hezbollah's largest financial backer – likely spent roughly \$20-30 billion in Syria since the onset of the civil war.⁴¹ However, this figure could be higher than reported. Sources within the Lebanese security apparatus estimated in 2013 that Iran, by way of Hezbollah, was spending roughly \$600-700 million per month in Syria.⁴² Notably, this estimate was provided before fighting in Syria reached its peak intensity.

With the effective end of the Syrian civil war and the victory of the Assad regime, Hezbollah has begun withdrawing fighters from that front.⁴³ Multiple sources told *al-Arabiya* in September 2020 that roughly 2,500 Hezbollah fighters remained in Syria – a significant decrease in numbers over years past.⁴⁴ However, this drawdown has not precluded the group from continuing to fight Israeli forces and their allies in the country.⁴⁵

Jihadi organizations

Sunni Islamism is an opposition movement in Syria, but the picture is complicated by the ruling regime's attempts to coopt and weaponize it. Many *jihadists* that have fought the Syrian government over the last decade can trace their roots, in some way, to March-May 2011, when the Assad regime released hundreds of political prisoners in an attempt to placate anti-regime protestors. ⁴⁶ Among the list of previous detainees were members of *Al-Nusra* and the Islamic State, as well as those who would go on to become the leaders of Jaysh al-Islam, Liwa al-Haq, Ahrar al-Sham, and Suqur al-Sham – some of the most formidable Islamist units in the insurgency. ⁴⁷ Simultaneously, the Assad dynasty has used terrorism of every ideological shade as an instrument of its foreign policy since its foundation, as Western statesmen who have engaged the regime continually find. ⁴⁸

Today, despite the end of the Syrian civil war, the situation remains complicated. While the Islamic State's physical *caliphate* has been eliminated, the terror group has not ceased violent activity in Syria, and has given clear indications that it is attempting a resurgence. According to the Counter Extremism Project, Islamic State militants "carried out at least 35 attacks, killing at least 76 pro-Assad regime fighters in the Homs, Deir Ez Zor, Raqqa, Hama, and Aleppo governorates" in August 2020 alone. ⁴⁹ The following month, they carried out at least 32 attacks, killing as many pro-regime fighters, as well as 12 civilians, in the same regions. ⁵⁰ Meanwhile, al-Nusra has been absorbed by, and morphed into, Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham (HTS), which has gradually transitioned into a Turkish proxy organization in the face of U.S. drone strikes and Syrian government forces. ⁵² Ahrar al-Sham, meanwhile, has seemingly endorsed HTS as the leading resistance organization, ⁵³ suggesting that it might soon fall under the HTS banner. As for Hamas, it is currently on the outs with the Syrian regime, but receiving backing from Turkey and Russia and appears to be hoping to use these latter relationships to repair the former. ⁵⁴

The Islamic State (IS, formerly ISIS) and Al-Nusra Front

Ahmad al-Shara (Abu Muhammad al-Jolani) was dispatched to Syria in the summer of 2011 as part of the Islamic State's advance team, which sought to expand the group's reach from Iraq into Syria. In doing so, it established satellite organization Jabhat al-Nusra (now Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham, or HTS).⁵⁵ When ISIS's then-leader, Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi, tried to publicly take ownership of *Al-Nusra* in 2013, Al-Shara refused and instead swore allegiance to al-Qaeda, which soon expelled ISIS.⁵⁶ The Assad regime's role in supporting ISIS is something the group itself has since documented in its newsletter.⁵⁷ This support included freeing imprisoned *jihadists* to disrupt anti-government forces and protestors,⁵⁸ transporting Islamic State fighters to Idlib to fight,⁵⁹ and buying oil from ISIS-controlled territory.⁶⁰

One of the key leaders that enabled the group to expand in Syria—and to nearly destroy Al-Nusra by

secretly recruiting many of its *emirs* and foreign fighters—was Amr al-Absi (Abu al-Atheer). Al-Absi was arrested in 2007, during one of the Assad regime's periodic crackdowns on *jihadists*, but was subsequently released by the Syrian government, along with hundreds of other hardened radicals, in May or June of 2011.⁶¹ The jail cells at the infamous Sednaya prison had been emptied of *jihadists* within a few months of the start of the uprising, and those cells were instead filled with peaceful protesters.⁶² "The regime did not just open the door to the prisons and let these extremists out," explained one military defector, "it facilitated them in their work, in their creation of armed brigades." In January 2017, the al-Nusra Front announced that it dissolved and formed Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham (HTS) in its place.⁶³

By December 2017, the Islamic State presence in Syria was drastically reduced as a result of coordinated counterterror efforts between global governments and local forces. This included Raqqa, a city designated as the capital of the *caliphate*.⁶⁴ In March 2019, the U.S.-aligned Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) officially declared victory over the Islamic State after the battle of Baghouz.⁶⁵ Now, the terror group is involved in what the Center for International Security and Cooperation refers to as "a decentralized, guerilla-style insurgency" that continues to "carry out attacks through sleeper cells" in, among other places, Syria.⁶⁶ Meanwhile, dozens of governments from all over the world are currently grappling with how to manage the thousands of men, women, and children who travelled to Syria from their homes – some of whom swore allegiance to the Islamic State and fought on its behalf – and are now returning to their countries of origin.⁶⁷

Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham (HTS, or "Organization for the Liberation of the Levant")

HTS was formed in January 2017 as an amalgamation of other *jihadist* organizations, including Jabhat Fatah al-Sham, Jabhat al-Nusra), Harakat Nour al-Din al-ZInki, Liwa al-Haq, Jaysh al-Sunna, and Jabhat Ansar al-Din.⁶⁸ Jabhat Fatah Al-Sham's public ideological separation from al-Qaeda – the catalyst for its rebranding – carried over when it evolved into HTS as a collective. Ayman al-Zawahiri, the *emir* of al-Qaeda, publicly denounced HTS's formation as an unsanctioned "violation of the covenant." ⁶⁹

Led by Abu Mohammad al-Jolani, a veteran *jihadist* with ties to Abu Musab al-Zarqawi, the late leader of the Islamic State's precursor group, ⁷⁰ HTS has evolved into one of the leading resistance forces fighting the Syrian government. Like other *jihadist* factions involved, HTS's focus is domestic; it seeks to form an Islamic *caliphate* specific to Syria by "toppling the criminal regime and expelling the Iranian militias." ⁷¹ It has also, at various times during its struggle, fought the Islamic State and the National Liberation Front (NLF) for control or primacy. ⁷² In its conflict with the latter, HTS would gain territory in the Idlib governorate and cease fighting in 2019, thereafter turning its attention toward the Syrian regime. ⁷³ Today, the remainder of the anti-Assad resistance, including HTS, continues fighting the regime in Idlib. This does not, however, mean that the resistance is unified; in June 2020, HTS was involved in fighting different defector factions, including Hurras al-Deen, which has become al-Qaeda's newest Syrian surrogate. ⁷⁴ HTS itself "insists it is independent, but the UN and the US both regard it as associated with al-Qaeda."

Ḥarakat al-Muqāwamah al-ʾIslāmiyyah (Hamas, or "Islamic Resistance Movement")

Hamas, a Sunni fundamentalist, anti-Israel paramilitary organization that now most notably serves as the *de facto* governing body of the Gaza Strip in the Palestinian territories, has had a tumultuous relationship with the Syrian regime. Hamas established military ties to Damascus beginning in 1993, and opened its central office in Damascus in 1999. When Bashar al-Assad ascended to the Syrian presidency in 2000, he adopted staunch anti-Israeli stances and allowed Hamas to propagate in the country's Palestinian refugee camps. In turn, the organization provided social services and gained grassroots support among that constituency.

However, the dynamic between Hamas and the Syrian government shifted dramatically during the Arab Spring and subsequent Syrian civil war. The shift was largely a product of the Syrian government's widespread, fatal abuse of protestors, thousands of whom were refugees from the Palestinian territories.

(According to one prominent Syria-focused human rights organization, the Syrian government has, as of summer 2020, killed nearly 3,200 Palestinian refugees, nearly 500 of whom were tortured to death. Over 2,600 others "disappeared" into state intelligence prisons. Facing significant pressure from its support network in the Palestinian territories, and after months of silence out of fear that the party would draw the ire of the Assad regime, Hamas officially endorsed ongoing open armed rebellion against the Syrian government in February 2012. 80

Now that the Syrian civil war is effectively over, and the Assad regime is reestablishing control over the country, Hamas is attempting to repair this damaged relationship. So far, however, the Assad regime has proved unwilling to reconcile. In June 2019, the *Jerusalem Post* reported that Iran and Hezbollah were mediating discussions between Hamas and the Syrian government. However, at the time, the office of Bashar al-Assad released public statements that reiterated its accusations that Hamas supported terrorism in Syria. Later that year and continuing into 2020, Hamas was reportedly engaged in high level conversations with the Russian government (an ally and supporter of the Assad regime). In March 2020, Ismail Haniyeh, Hamas' political leader, supported Assad's sovereignty over Syria while attending a conference in Moscow. ⁸²

Harakat Ahrar al-Sham al-Islamiyya (Otherwise known as Ahrar al-Sham, or "The Islamic Movement of the Free Men of the Levant")⁸³

Ahrar al-Sham formed after Hassan Abboud and other anti-Assad political prisoners were released by the regime during the Arab Spring between March and May of 2011. The group announced itself in Idlib in January 2012.⁸⁴ Over time, Ahrar al-Sham has grown in size and stature, proving itself capable of absorbing Jaysh al-Islam and Suqur al-Sham, as well as Kateeb Thawar al-Sham, Jaysh al-Mujahideen, Tajamo Fastaqim Kama Umirat, and al-Jabha al-Shamiya.⁸⁵

Ahrar's start-up funders were linked to al-Qaeda networks on the Gulf. Among its founders was Muhammad al-Bahaya (Abu Khaled al-Suri), a veteran *jihadist* and the personal emissary to Syria of al-Qaeda leader Ayman al-Zawahiri. Institutionally, Ahrar's decision to work in lockstep with Al-Nusra was the single most important factor in the latter's empowerment. The group spent years attempting to differentiate itself from al-Qaeda. One way in which it sought to do so is through the definition of its goals and ideology; while, like other Sunni-*jihadi* organizations, it seeks to establish an Islamic state, its efforts are domestic in nature, focused entirely on Syria.

In 2018, Ahrar al-Sham merged with the Nour al-Din al-Zenki Movement, another Sunni Islamist rebel group, to form the Syrian Liberation Front (SLF), which, in turn, would join the National Liberation Front (NLF) along with other anti-Assad groups. This was due, in part, to increasing tension between those groups with HTS. However, fighting between the two factions ended in 2019, after the NLF lost most of its control over Idlib and agreed to recognize HTS' dominion. The two now coordinate anti-regime efforts. However, have a superior of the superior of

ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

As of October 2020, an estimated 87% of the people in Syria identify as Muslim, according to the CIA World Factbook. More specifically, roughly 74% of the country identifies as Sunni, while the other 13% identifies as Alawi, Ismaili, or Shia. However, it is currently not fully clear how the Syrian civil war has impacted religious demographics inside the country. According to the United Nations, as of mid-October 2020 there are roughly 5.57 million registered Syrian refugees in other countries, including Turkey, Lebanon, Jordan, Iraq, and Egypt. There are also roughly 6.1 million internally displaced persons (IDPs) still living in Syria, according to U.S. intelligence estimates.

In the decades leading up to the Syrian civil war, several smaller cities in the country grew in population

and economic prosperity. As a result, mosques grew in prominence, assuming the role of community centers. While approval by the central government was still required to serve as an *imam* in Syria (see the section on "Islamism and the State"), because mosques increasingly depended on local (rather than federal) funding, this dynamic had the effect of making religious identity and political Islam more localized. With the outbreak of the Syrian civil war, cities became more isolated from one another, and this localization accelerated.⁹⁵

Because Syria's religious landscape was now almost entirely decentralized by the regionalization of the country, mosques both became 1) more prominent in the local *milleu*, and 2) increasingly under the control of opposition groups like Ahrar al-Sham and Jaysh al-Islam, whose Salafi ideologies were antithetical to the Assad regime's Alawite Shi'ism.⁹⁶ Thus, propagation of Salafism in those isolated areas became more common, while Sufism and more moderate interpretations of the religion were pushed out.⁹⁷

Some attribute this Islamic awakening to the fact that donations from the Arab Gulf states and private Arab donors outpaced assistance from the West. According to such "resource mobilization" explanations, 98 the influx of cash from Salafi donors not only strengthened *jihadist* forces vis-à-vis the FSA, but also led relatively secular groups within the FSA to adopt Salafi dress and customs. 99 Many rank and file fighters of Salafi-*jihadi* militias are devout Sunnis with no firm extremist convictions. Rather, in the words of one expert, "[s]ize, money and momentum are the things to look for in Syrian insurgent politics—ideology comes fourth, if even that."¹⁰⁰

As of writing, Syrian people are reconciling with, among countless other things, residual sentiment for *jihadist* organizations. Whether these groups have been able to recruit people in Idlib hased on Islamic principles or because of anti-government sentiment, however, is unclear. In October 2020, the United States Institute of Peace (USIP) described some of the current and looming challenges of releasing individuals from al-Hol, a notorious refugee camp in what once was IS-controlled territory. According to USIP analysts, al-Hol residents still harbor deep sympathies for the Islamic State, making a conflict between them and local Kurdish communities in Northeast Syria inevitable. Other Islamist groups still fighting the Syrian government in Idlib maintain popular support as well; the Washington Institute for Near East Policy has found that HTS and its cohorts have successfully recruited new fighters in and around Idlib as recently as February 2020. 102

ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

In the early years of the regime of Bashar al-Assad, there was some talk of liberalization. Assad tried to maintain open lines of communication with the country's religious opposition and even attempted to court their support. He made religion a topic of his speeches, ¹⁰³ and state universities held Qur'an recitation competitions. ¹⁰⁴ There were even prisoner releases for Islamists who had been imprisoned during the rule of his father, Hafez. The ban on women wearing the headscarf in public schools was likewise lifted, ¹⁰⁵ and mosques were permitted to remain open between prayer times. ¹⁰⁶ However, within a year of taking power in 2000, Bashar was already moving to restrict the space for opposition elements, and religious institutions remained under firm state control. ¹⁰⁷

A key element of the Assad regime's public messaging after the civil war began in 2011 revolved around its purported efforts to protect religious minorities. Realistically, however, Syria's governance is focused on controlling religious discourse to orient it toward pro-state attitudes.¹⁰⁸ The Assad regime has now succeeded in creating a unified Sunni clerical establishment that is under firm state control. However, as previously mentioned, this centralization appears brittle, with those clerics serving the system discredited by the association, and the extreme pressure brought to bear by the regime has succeeded in creating a unified opposition establishment.

Assad's Syria has long served as a state sponsor of terrorism. According to the State Department's

2019 Country Reports on Terrorism:

Syria continued its political and military support to various terrorist groups... The Assad regime's relationship with [Hezbollah] and Iran grew stronger in 2019 as the regime became more reliant on external actors to fight opponents and secure areas. The Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) remains present and active in the country with the permission of President Bashar al-Assad... Over the past two decades, the Assad regime's permissive attitude towards AQ and other terrorist groups' FTF facilitation efforts during the Iraq conflict fed the growth of AQ, ISIS, and affiliated terrorist networks inside Syria. The Syrian government's awareness and encouragement for many years of terrorists' transit through Syria to Iraq for the purpose of fighting U.S. forces before 2012 is well documented. Those very networks were among the terrorist elements that brutalized the Syrian and Iraqi populations in 2019.¹⁰⁹

Iran's support for the Assad regime is framed by, among other things, ideological motivations. Although the historically secular Syrian state and the Shi'a Islamic Republic of Iran may not have similar end goals, the Iranian regime saw the opportunity to confront *takfiri* (non-believers – in this case the Islamic State, Sunni terror opposition groups, and Israel) on Syrian soil. What's more, keeping the Alawite Assad regime in power furthers Iran's goals of establishing a "Shi'a crescent" and extending its own influence throughout the region and presented an opportunity to put its own troops on the Israeli border. The Assad regime has acquiesced to Iran's intrusion because it has, in recent years, required near-comprehensive support in order to maintain its hold on power – something the Iranian government provided via equipment, Shi'a militia groups and other fighters, intelligence support, guidance from the Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC), and financial assistance.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Nibras Kazimi, Syria Through Jihadist Eyes: A Perfect Enemy (Hoover Press, 2010).
- Kyle Orton, "The Assad Regime's Collusion With ISIS and al-Qaeda: Assessing The Evidence," personal blog, March 24, 2014, https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2014/03/24/assessing-evidence-collusion-assad-isis-qaeda/
- 3. "Egyptian Muslim Brotherhood, The," Harvard Divinity School *Religion and Public Life*, n.d., https://rpl.hds.harvard.edu/faq/egyptian-muslim-brotherhood. _
- 4. Raphael Lefevre, *Ashes of Hama: The Muslim Brotherhood in Syria* (Oxford University Press, 2013), 23-4.
- 5. Ibid., 9.
- 6. Joshua Teitelbaum, "The Muslim Brotherhood in Syria, 1945-1958: Founding, Social Origins, Ideology," *Middle East Journal* 65, no. 2, Spring 2011, https://www.jstor.org/sta-ble/23012146?seq=1.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. "Muslim Brotherhood in Syria," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/content/muslim-brotherhood-syria
- 9. Lefevre, Ashes of Hama, 44.
- 10. "Bashar Assad Teaches Visiting Members of U.S. Congress How to Fight Terrorism," Middle East Media Research Institute, January 16, 2002, https://www.memri.org/reports/bashar-as-sad-teaches-visiting-members-us-congress-how-fight-terrorism
- 11. Aron Lund, "The Syrian Brotherhood: On the Sidelines," Middle East Institute, September 24, 2013, https://www.mei.edu/publications/syrian-brotherhood-sidelines
- 12. Yehuda Blanga, "The Role of the Muslim Brotherhood in the Syrian Civil War," *Middle East Policy* XXIV, no. 3, Fall 2017, https://mepc.org/journal/role-muslim-brotherhood-syrian-civ-

- il-war
- 13. "Damascus Declaration in English," *Syria Comment*, November 1, 2005, http://faculty-staff.ou.edu/L/Joshua.M.Landis-1/syriablog/2005/11/damascus-declaration-in-english.htm.
- 14. Lund, "The Syrian Brotherhood: On the Sidelines."
- 15. Hassan Hassan, "In Syria, the Brotherhood's Influence Is on the Decline," *The National*, April 1, 2014, https://www.thenational.ae/in-syria-the-brotherhood-s-influence-is-on-the-decline-1.274365
- 16. Fouad Ajami, *The Syrian Rebellion* (Hoover Institution Press, 2012), 88-91.
- 17. Aron Lund, "Struggling to Adapt; the Muslim Brotherhood in a New Syria," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace *Paper*, May 7, 2013, https://carnegieendowment.org/2013/05/07/struggling-to-adapt-muslim-brotherhood-in-new-syria-pub-51723
- 18. Raphaël Lefevre and Ali El Yassir, "Militias for the Syrian Muslim Brotherhood?" Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 29, 2013, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/?fa=53452
- 19. Cedric Labrousse, "EXCLUSIVE 18 Syrian revolutionary factions advancing toward a One Army project," *The Arab Chronicle*, August 26, 2014, https://web.archive.org/web/20140826115620/http://the-arab-chronicle.com/exclusive-18-syrian-revolutionary-factions-advancing-toward-one-army-project/
- 20. Ryan O'Farrell and Cody Roche, "Syrian Opposition Factions in the Syrian Civil War," Bellingcat, August 13, 2016, https://www.bellingcat.com/news/mena/2016/08/13/syrian-opposition-factions-in-the-syrian-civil-war/
- 21. Raphaël Lefèvre, "The Belated Birth of the Waad Party," Carnegie Middle East Center, December 16, 2013, https://carnegie-mec.org/diwan/53926
- 22. Raphaël Lefèvre and Yezid Sayigh, "Uncertain Future for the Syrian Muslim Brotherhood's Political Party," Carnegie Middle East Center, December 9, 2013, https://carnegie-mec.org/2013/12/09/uncertain-future-for-syrian-muslim-brotherhood-s-political-party/gyot
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Raphaël Lefèvre, "Islamism within a civil war: The Syrian Muslim Brotherhood's struggle for survival," Brookings Institution, August 2015, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Syria Lefevre-FINALE.pdf
- 25. Dasha Afanasieva, "Banned in Syria, Muslim Brotherhood members trickle home," Reuters, May 7, 2015, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-crisis-brotherhood/banned-in-syria-muslim-brotherhood-members-trickle-home-idUSKBN0NR20Y20150507
- 26. Sami Moybayed, "Why Has the Syrian Muslim Brotherhood Stayed Out of the Constitutional Assembly," *European Eye on Radicalization*, November 21, 2019, https://eeradicalization.com/why-has-the-syrian-muslim-brotherhood-stayed-out-of-the-constitutional-assembly/
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. U.S. Department of State, "Hizballah," in *Country Reports on Terrorism 2019*, 2020, https://www.state.gov/reports/country-reports-on-terrorism-2019/#Hizballah.
- 29. Mohanad Hage Ali, "Power Points Defining the Syria-Hezbollah Relationship," Carnegie Middle East Center, March 29, 2019, https://carnegie-mec.org/2019/03/29/power-points-defining-syria-hezbollah-relationship-pub-78730
- 30. Nicholas Blanford, *Warriors of God: Inside Hezbollah's Thirty-Year Struggle Against Israel* (New York: Random House, 2011), 92.
- 31. Mohanad Hage Ali, "Power Points Defining the Syria-Hezbollah Relationship," Carnegie Middle East Center, March 29, 2019, https://carnegie-mec.org/2019/03/29/power-points-defining-syria-hezbollah-relationship-pub-78730
- 32. Anthony H. Cordesman, George Sullivan and William D. Sullivan, *Lessons of the 2006 Is-raeli-Hezbollah War* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2007), https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fspublic/legacy_files/files/publication/120720_Cordesman_LessonsIsraeliHezbollah.pdf.
- 33. Nada Bakri, "Resignations Deepen Crisis for Lebanon," New York Times, January 12,

- 2011, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/01/13/world/middleeast/13lebanon.html; "Lebanese government collapses," *al-Jazeera* (Doha), January 13, 2011, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2011/01/13/lebanese-government-collapses/
- 34. Ronen Bergman, "The Hezbollah Connection," *The New York Times Magazine*, February 10, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/15/magazine/the-hezbollah-connection.html
- 35. "The Text of Sayyid Nasrallah's Speech on the Ayoub Drone and Other Matters on Al-Manar Television" [in Arabic], *Al-Manar*, October 12, 2012, archive.almanar.com.lb/article. php?id=324599.
- 36. Tallha Abdulrazaq, "Iran's 'Shia Liberation Army' is par for the course," *al-Jazeera* (Doha), August 21, 2016, https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2016/8/21/irans-shia-liberation-army-is-par-for-the-course/
- 37. Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, "Syrian Revolution NINE years on: 586,100 persons killed and millions of Syrians displaced and injured," March 15, 2020, <a href="https://www.syriahr.com/en/157193/?_cf_chl_jschl_tk__=3e4f3d0e90392edeb603646167ef961ee4e1e144-1603286310-0-AdBQxJsT1bmlvNqi6jXCBzAHCMOHJZrK3YKaz-P6eyEdwgeXCvomjZd6yt-MinXjQSjLg0-V_VmxYTYg_wM1i_szLJJhJk6shH0362hFoIVVwys89nMzyoTcvBDbPEcn-7NjQvjgBZ_iwDZeJeTfRNwcu81lFrn4KOIEAhtkiyIAqhopcaqLr2ee2zvNWewzI6JeGO6G_Rx4tLrDPgvA4Zuu7pJumSUpin_M5Nqu3zR2Toshq8IpIVkewKBvSzEZMyN-tpPs-LaA0uO7tBIyCqFzRhZzOPfY330g7Q4nIvVgFOy
- 38. See, for example, Isabel Kirshner, "Israel Says It Hit Bombers on Syrian Boundary," *New York Times*, August 3, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/03/world/middleeast/israel-syria-border.html; "Israel 'thwarts Hezbollah infiltration from Lebanon," *BBC News*, July 27, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-53511336; Jack Khoury, "Israel Reportedly Strikes Targets in Southern Syrian in First Since mid-September," *Ha'aretz* (Tel Aviv), October 21, 2020, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-israel-struck-military-positions-in-southern-syria-report-says-1.9250324
- 39. "Syrian rebels near Israel border ordered to surrender by regime forces," *Times of Israel*, December 27, 2017, https://www.timesofisrael.com/syrian-rebels-near-israel-border-ordered-to-surrender-by-regime-forces/
- 40. Seth G. Jones, "The Escalating Conflict with Hezbollah in Syria," Center for Strategic & International Studies, June 20, 2018, https://www.csis.org/analysis/escalating-conflict-hezbollah-syria.
- 41. Yaghoub Fazeli, "Iran has spent \$30 billion in Syria: Prominent MP," *al-Arabiya* (Riyadh), May 20, 2020, https://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2020/05/20/Iran-has-spent-30-billion-in-Syria-Prominent-MP
- 42. Samia Nakhoul, "Special Report: Hezbollah gambles all in Syria," Reuters, September 26, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-hezbollah-special-report/special-report-hezbollah-gambles-all-in-syria-idUSBRE98P0AI20130926.
- 43. Nader Uskowi, *Temperature Rising: Irans Revolutionary Guards and Wars in the Middle East* (Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield, 2019); Jack Khoury, "Hezbollah's Nasrallah: Israel's Actions in Syria Not Reason for Withdrawing Forces," *Ha'aretz* (Tel Aviv), May 13, 2020, https://www.haaretz.com/middle-east-news/syria/.premium-hezbollah-s-nasrallah-israel-s-actions-in-syria-not-reason-for-withdrawing-forces-1.8844480
- 44. Johnny Fakhry, "What is going on? Hezbollah withdraws more than 2,500 personnel from Syria," *al-Arabiya* (Riyadh), September 3, 2020, [in Arabic] https://www.alarabiya.net/ar/arab-and-world/2020/09/03/%D8%AD%D8%B2%D8

 %A8-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%84%D9%87-%D8%AD%D8%B2%D8%A8-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%87-%D9%8A%D8%B3%D8%AD%D8%A8-%D8%A3%D9%83%D8%AB%D8%B1-%D9%85%D9%86-%D8%B9%D9%86%D8%B5%D8%B1-%D9%85%D9%86-%D8%B3%D9%88%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%A7-%D9%85%D8%A7%D8%B0%D8%A7-%D9%8A%D8%AC%D8%B1%D9%8A%D8%9F.

- 45. "Israel's Netanyahu warns Hezbollah after Syria attack," *al-Arabiya* (Riyadh), August 4, 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/8/4/israels-netanyahu-warns-hezbollah-after-syria-attack; Mona Alami, "Hezbollah, Israel jostle in Syria, Lebanon," *al-Monitor*, July 31, 2020, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2020/07/lebanon-hezbollah-south-syria-escalation.html.
- 46. Leila Fadel, "Syria's Assad moves to allay fury after security forces fire on protesters," *Washington Post*, March 26, 2011, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/syrias-as-sad-moves-to-allay-fury-after-security-forces-fire-on-protesters/2011/03/26/AFFoZDdB_story.html
- 47. Phil Sands, Justin Vela, and Suha Maayeh, "Assad Regime Abetted Extremists to Subvert Peaceful Uprising, Says Former Intelligence Official," *The National* (UAE), January 21, 2014, https://www.thenational.ae/world/assad-regime-abetted-extremists-to-subvert-peace-ful-uprising-says-former-intelligence-official-1.319620
- 48. Margaret Thatcher, *The Downing Street Years* (HarperCollins, 1993), 823.
- 49. Gregory Waters, "ISIS Redux: The Central Syria Insurgency in August 2020," Counter Extremism Project, September 1, 2020, https://www.counterextremism.com/blog/isis-redux-central-syria-insurgency-august-2020
- 50. Ibid.
- 51. Charles Lister, "Assad Hasn't Won Anything," *Foreign Policy*, July 11, 2019, https://foreign-policy.com/2019/07/11/assad-hasnt-won-anything-syria/
- 52. Sultan al-Kanj, "'Guardians of Religion' extremist group under siege in Syria's Idlib," *al-Monitor*, September 28, 2020, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2020/09/syria-idlib-jihadist-guardians-of-religion-us-drone-strikes.html.
- 53. Jason Ditz, "Infighting Threatens to Tear Syria's Ahrar al-Sham Rebels Apart," *Antiwar*, October 13, 2020, https://news.antiwar.com/2020/10/13/infighting-threatens-to-tear-syrias-ahrar-al-sham-rebels-apart/.
- 54. Ahmad Abu Amer, "Hamas in Moscow to mend ties with Syrian regime," *al-Monitor*, March 16, 2020, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2020/03/international-diplomacy-hamas-damascus-relations-moscow.html
- 55. "Al-Nusra Front (Hayat Tahrir al-Sham)," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/threat/al-nusra-front-hayat-tahrir-al-sham
- 56. Ibid.
- 57. Kyle Orton, "Islamic State Admits to Colluding with the Syrian Regime," personal blog, April 20, 2018 https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2018/04/20/isis-assad-collusion-al-naba/
- 58. Maayeh, Suha, Phil Sands, and Justin Vela, "Assad regime abetted extremists to subvert peaceful uprising, says former intelligence official," *The National* (UAE), January 21, 2014, https://www.thenational.ae/world/assad-regime-abetted-extremists-to-subvert-peaceful-uprising-says-former-intelligence-official-1.319620; Roy Gutman, "Assad Henchman: Here's How We Built ISIS," *The Daily Beast*, April 13, 2017, https://www.newsweek.com/how-syrias-assad-helped-forge-isis-255631
- 59. "Regime transfers 400 Daesh fighters to Idlib," Agence France-Presse, September 25, 2018, https://gulfnews.com/world/mena/regime-transfers-400-daesh-fighters-to-idlib-1.2282506; "Syria war: Army takes full control of Damascus after ousting IS," *BBC News*, May 21, 2018, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-44198304
- 60. Anne Speckhard and Ahmet Yayla. "ISIS's Revenues Include Sales of Oil to the Al- Assad Regime." *ICSVE Brief Reports*, April 27, 2016. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/301676661_ISIS's_Revenues_include_Sales_of_Oil_to_the_al-_Assad_Regime.; Benoit Faucon and Ahmed Al Omran, "Islamic State Steps Up oil and Gas Sales to Assad Regime," *Wall Street Journal*, January 19, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/islamic-state-steps-up-oil-and-gas-sales-to-assad-regime-1484835563
- 61. Kyle Orton, "Death of a Caliphate Founder and the Role of Assad," personal blog, March 10,

- 2016, https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2016/03/10/obituary-the-islamic-states-amr-al-absi-abu-al-atheer/
- 62. "Syria: Human Slaughterhouse," Amnesty International, February 7, 2017, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde24/5415/2017/en/
- 63. "Al-Nusra Front, (Hayat Tahrir al-Sham)," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/threat/al-nusra-front-hayat-tahrir-al-sham.
- 64. "Timeline: the Rise, Spread, and Fall of the Islamic State," Wilson Center, October 28, 2019, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/timeline-the-rise-spread-and-fall-the-islamic-state
- 65. Phillip Issa, Andrea Rosa, and Maya Alleruzzo, "US-allied Syrian force declares victory over Islamic State," Associated Press, March 23, 2019, https://apnews.com/article/ced0b1d5bd-9b4447a3d36039213c8b3b
- 66. "The Islamic State," Mapping Militant Organizations, Center for International Security and Cooperation, n.d., https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/islamic-state#text_block 18356
- 67. H.J. Mai, "Why European Countries Are Reluctant To Repatriate Citizens Who Are ISIS Fighters," *National Public Radio*, December 10, 2019, https://www.npr.org/2019/12/10/783369673/europe-remains-reluctant-to-repatriate-its-isis-fighters-here-s-why; "The Debate Around Returning Foreign Fighters in the Netherlands," *Clingendael Magazine*, January 13, 2020, https://www.clingendael.org/publication/debate-around-return-ing-foreign-fighters-netherlands; Brian Michael Jenkins, "Options for Dealing with Islamic State Foreign Fighters Currently Detained in Syria," *CTC Sentinel* 12, iss. 5, May/June 2019, https://ctc.usma.edu/options-dealing-islamic-state-foreign-fighters-currently-detained-syria/
- 68. Thomas Joscelyn, "Al Qaeda and allies announce 'new entity' in Syria," *Long War Journal*, January 28, 2017, https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2017/01/al-qaeda-and-allies-announce-new-entity-in-syria.php; Danika Newlee, "Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham," Center for Strategic & International Studies Transnational Threats Project *Terrorism Backgrounder*, 2018, https://www.csis.org/programs/transnational-threats-project/terrorism-backgrounders/hayat-tahrir-al-sham-hts
- 69. Ayman al-Zawahiri, "Let Us Fight Them with a Solid Structure," As-Sahab Media Foundation, released November 2017; See also SITE Intelligence Group, "AQ Leader Zawahiri Gives First Public Rejection of Nusra Front Split," November 28, 2017, https://news.sitein-telgroup.com/Jihadist-News/aq-leader-zawahiri-gives-first-public-rejection-of-nusra-front-split.html.
- 70. Abdul-Zahra and Zeina Karam, "Elusive Al-Qaeda leader in Syria stays in shadows," *Times of Israel*, November 4, 2013, https://www.timesofisrael.com/elusive-al-qaeda-leader-in-syria-stays-in-shadows/
- 71. "HTS Condemns U.S. Terror Designation, Demands Evidence of AQ Link," Site Intelligence Group, June 1, 2018, https://ent.siteintelgroup.com/Statements/hts-condemns-u-s-terror-designation-demands-evidence-of-aq-link.html.
- 72. "Syria: Extremism & Counter-Extremism," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/countries/syria#radicalization_and_foreign_fighters; Danika Newlee, "Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham," Center for Strategic & International Studies Transnational Threats Project.
- 73. "Syria: Extremism & Counter-Extremism," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/countries/syria#radicalization_and_foreign_fighters
- 74. Harun al-Aswad, "Civil war within civil war: HTS battles rival militants, defectors in Syria's Idlib," *Middle East Eye*, June 27, 2020, https://www.counterextremism.com/rival-militants; "Hurras al-Din," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/threat/hurras-al-din
- 75. Zulfiqar Ali, "Hamza Bin Laden: Is al-Qaeda still a threat?" *BBC News*, August 1, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-48056433
- 76. Valentina Napolitano, "Hamas and the Syrian Uprising: A Difficult Choice," Middle East

- Policy 20, no. 3, https://mepc.org/hamas-and-syrian-uprising-difficult-choice
- 77. Valentina Napolitano, "Hamas and the Syrian Uprising: A Difficult Choice," Middle East Policy Council, Volume 20, Number 3, n.d., https://mepc.org/hamas-and-syrian-uprising-difficult-choice
- 78. Syrian Network for Human Rights, "3,196 Syrian Palestinians Were Killed by Syrian Regime Fores, including 491 Due to Torture, Between March 2011 and July 2020, and 49 Appeared in Caesar Photos," July 29, 2020, http://sn4hr.org/blog/2020/07/29/55316/; Harun al-Aswad, "Palestinians' homes stolen once again as Assad eyes Syria's Yarmouk camp," *Middle East Eye*, August 4, 2020, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/syria-palestinians-assad-homes-stolen-yarmouk-camp
- 79. Nidal al-Mughrabi, "Assad puts Hamas in corner over Syrian assault," Reuters, August 17, 2011, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-palestinians-syria-hamas/assad-puts-hamas-in-corner-over-syrian-assault-idUSTRE77G3ZF20110817; Napolitano, "Hamas and the Syrian Uprising: A Difficult Choice."
- 80. Nidal al-Nughrabi, "Hamas ditches Assad, backs Syrian revolt," Reuters, February 24, 2012, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-syria-palestinians/hamas-ditches-assad-backs-syrian-re-volt-idUSTRE81N1CC20120224
- 81. Khaled Abu Toameh, "Syria says no to restoring ties with 'terrorist-supporting' Hamas," *Jerusalem Post*, June 12, 2019, https://www.jpost.com/middle-east/syria-no-to-restoring-ties-with-terrorist-supporting-hamas-592149
- 82. Ahmad Abu Amer, "Hamas in Moscow to mend ties with Syrian regime," *al-Monitor*, March 16, 2020, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2020/03/international-diplomacy-hamas-damascus-relations-moscow.html
- 83. "Ahrar al-Sham," Mapping Militant Organizations, n.d., https://web.stanford.edu/group/map-pingmilitants/cgi-bin/groups/view/523
- 84. Ibid.; Bill Roggio, "Al Nusrah Front claims suicide attack in Syria," *Long War Journal*, February 26, 2012, https://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2012/02/al nusrah front clai.php
- 85. Mariya Petkova, "Syrian opposition factions join Ahrar al-Sham," *al-Jazeera* (Doha), January 26, 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/01/syrian-opposition-factions-join-ahrar-al-sham-170126133928474.html
- 86. Kyle Orton, "Ahrar al-Sham and Al-Qaeda," personal blog, August 12, 2016, https://kyleorton1991.wordpress.com/2016/08/12/ahrar-al-sham-and-al-qaeda/
- 87. Charles Lister, *Profiling Jabhat al-Nusra* (Brookings Institution, July 2016), 26-9, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/iwr_20160728_profiling_nusra.pdf
- 88. Ali El Yassir, "The Ahrar al Sham Movement: Syria's Local Salafists," Wilson Center, August 23, 2016, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/the-ahrar-al-sham-movement-syrias-local-salafists-0; Sam Heller, "Ahrar Al-Sham's Revisionist Jihadism," *War on the Rocks*, September 30, 2015, https://warontherocks.com/2015/09/ahrar-al-shams-revisionist-jihadism/
- 89. "Ahrar al-Sham," Mapping Militant Organizations, n.d., https://web.stanford.edu/group/map-pingmilitants/cgi-bin/groups/view/523
- 90. Ahmed Hamza, "Increasing popular unrest against "Tahrir al-Sham" in Idlib, *Alraby*, February 4, 2018, https://www.alaraby.co.uk/%D8%A7%D8%AD%D8%AA%D9%82%D8%A7 https://www.alaraby.co.uk/%D8%A7%D9%85%D8%AA%D9%82%D8%A7 https://www.alaraby.co.uk/%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%B2%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%B2%D8%AA%D8%AA%D8%B1%D9%8A7%D9%8A-%D8%AF%D9%84%D8%AB%D8%AF%D9%85%22-%D9%81%D9%8A-%D8%A5%D8%AF%D9%84%D8%A8; Tamer Osman, "Syrian Islamist factions join forces against Hayat Tahrir al-Sham," *al-Monitor*, February 28, 2018, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/02/syria-liberation-front-battes-against-hayat-ahrar-al-sham.html
- 91. "Syria: Extremism & Counter-Extremism," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/countries/syria#radicalization_and_foreign_fighters
- 92. Central Intelligence Agency World Factbook, "Syria," Last Updated October 16, 2020, https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/sy.html.

- 93. United National High Commissioner on Refugees, "Syrian Regional Refugee Response," Last Updated October 14, 2020, http://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/syria
- 94. Central Intelligence Agency World Factbook, "Syria."
- 95. Kheder Khaddour, "Localism, War, and the Fragmentation of Sunni Islam in Syria," Carnegie Middle East Center, March 28, 2019, https://carnegie-mec.org/2019/03/28/localism-war-and-fragmentation-of-sunni-islam-in-syria-pub-78714.
- 96. Thomas Pierret (Francesco Cavatorta and Fabio Merone, eds.), *Salafism After the Arab Awakening: Contending With People's Power* (London: Hurst, 2017), https://www.research.ed.ac.uk/portal/files/45620332/Thomas_Pierret_Syran_Salafists_at_war_final_draft_1_.pdf
- 97. Khaddour, "Localism, War, and the Fragmentation of Sunni Islam in Syria."
- 98. Zach Goldberg, "Syria's Salafi Awakening: Existential Psychological Primers (Part 1/2)," *Fair Observer*, July 15, 2014, http://www.fairobserver.com/region/middle_east_north_africa/syrias-salafi-awakening-existential-psychological-primers-01474/
- 99. Aron Lund, "Syria's Salafi Insurgents: The Rise of the Syria Islamic Front," Swedish Institute of International Affairs *Occasional Paper* Number 17, March 2013, https://www.ui.se/glo-balassets/ui.se-eng/publications/ui-publications/syrias-salafi-insurgents-the-rise-of-the-syrian-islamic-front-min.pdf
- 100. Aron Lund, "Islamist Groups Declare Opposition to National Coalition and US Strategy," *Syria Comment*, September 24, 2013, https://www.joshualandis.com/blog/major-rebel-factions-drop-exiles-go-full-islamist/
- 101. Chris Bosley, Leanne Erdberg Steadman and Mona Yocubian, "Can Syrians Who Left ISIS Be Reintegrated into Their Communities?" United States Institute of Peace, October 21, 2020, https://www.usip.org/publications/2020/10/can-syrians-who-left-isis-be-reintegrat-ed-their-communities; Ashish Kumar Sen, "ISIS Determined to Make a Comeback How Can it Be Stopped?" United States Institute of Peace, August 13, 2020, https://www.usip.org/publications/2020/08/isis-determined-make-comeback-how-can-it-be-stopped
- 102. Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi, "Idlib and Its Environs: Narrowing Prospects for a Rebel Holdout," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, February 2020, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Documents/pubs/PolicyNote75-Tamimi.pdf
- 103. Andrew Tabler, *In the Lion's Den: An Eyewitness Account of Washington's Battle With Syria* (Lawrence Hill Books, 2011), 118.
- 104. Ibid., 134.
- 105. Eyal Zisser, "Syria, the Ba'ath Regime and the Islamic Movement: Stepping on a New Path?" *The Muslim World* 95, 2005, 54.
- 106. Sami Moubayed, "The Islamic Revival in Syria," *Mideast Monitor* 1, no. 3, September-October 2006, http://www.nabilfayad.com/%D9%85%D9%82%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A7%D8 %AA/335-the-islamic-revival-in-syria.html
- 107. Zisser, "Syria, the Ba'ath Regime and the Islamic Movement," 45.
- 108. U.S. Department of State, "Syria," in 2019 International Religious Freedom Report, 2019, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/SYRIA-2019-INTERNATIONAL-RELI-GIOUS-FREEDOM-REPORT.pdf
- 109. U.S. Department of State, "Syria," in *Country Reports on Terrorism 2019*, 2020, https://www.state.gov/reports/country-reports-on-terrorism-2019/syria/
- 110. Aniseh Bassiri Tabrizi and Raffaello Pantucci, "Understanding Iran's Role in the Syrian Conflict," Royal United Services Institute, August 2016, https://rusi.org/sites/default/files/201608 op understanding irans role in the syrian conflict 0.pdf
- 111. Nader Uskowi, "The Evolving Iranian Strategy in Syria: A Looming Conflict with Israel," Atlantic Council, September 2018, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/up-loads/2019/09/The Evolving Iranian Strategy in Syria.pdf
- 112. Tabrizi and Pantucci, "Understanding Iran's Role in the Syrian Conflict."